THE BELLINGHAM PRACTICE  
NEWSLETTER – February 2014
PRACTICE TEAM NEWS 
Lisa Jones and Joanne Nichols have joined the Community Nursing team
Heidi Easton has joined the reception/administration team (following Anne Armstrong’s retirement at the end of December)
Dr Charlotte Gjertson will be at Bellingham from February – August as part of the Broad Based Training programme.  
MEDICAL STUDENTS
Between September and February we have had  2 final year medical students from Newcastle and 3 from Imperial College in London on placement for 3 weeks each at the practice.  We often receive very positive feedback from medical students and are very grateful to all patients who either agree to have a medical student sitting in during their consultation, or have a supervised appointment with a medical student,  for supporting us  with this teaching. It is a really important part of their training and they learn so much from their contact with patients. 

We have two 3rd year medical students from Newcastle University, Ryan Calmus & Rebecca Jones,  on placement at the practice on alternate Wednesdays from January until July.   They will be spending time with different team members to cover all aspects of primary care.

SUGGESTION BOXES
Since the autumn newsletter we have received 2 suggestions:
Bellingham suggestion box:  Could you serve tea & coffee at the flu clinics – Haltwhistle do

Practice reply:  We are sorry but we cannot serve hot drinks in the waiting room at Bellingham for health & safety reasons  (there could be other patients including children in the waiting room at the same time & this would be too dangerous).    
The flu clinics at Haltwhistle are usually held at the community hospital & hot drinks are provided by the Haltwhistle Hospital League of Friends 
Otterburn suggestion box:  Please remove the automated appointment machine at the doctors, easier to talk to receptionist

Practice reply – the appointment check in screen at Bellingham was installed to reduce congestion at the reception desk.  If you would prefer to talk to a person please do,  you do not have to use the Touchscreen.  
PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP

This group met again on 3rd December.  Jane Povey from Carers Northumberland gave a presentation on the role of this organisation & how they can support unpaid carers in the community.  We have Carers Northumberland information leaflets available at Bellingham & Otterburn if you would like to find out more about the services they can provide.   Or you can contact them on 0844 800 7354 or on
www.carersnorthumberland.org.uk
The results of the patient survey were discussed – the results of this are available on the website
It was decided that we should:
· Promote the online booking of appointments (see below)

· Add staff news and seasonal health advice to the practice website (this has been done)

· Consider setting up a stop smoking support group

· Provide more leaflet racks in the lobby

The patient participation group also suggested that:

· We provide a clock in the waiting room (done)

· Reception staff should introduce themselves by name when answering the phone 

· We provide information about support organisations for elderly people who are lonely

· They set up a group of volunteers to help us with garden maintenance 

In the corridor down to the consulting rooms  we now have a noticeboard which features work being done with the Patient Participation Group & suggestions received from patients
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Booking appointments via practice website 





www.thebellinghampractice.co.uk
· If you would like to book routine GP appointments using our website please contact the practice to register for SystmOne Online bookings. 

Unfortunately it is not possible to book nurses/health care assistants appointments on line because of the different amount of time that needs to be allocated for different procedures (eg routine bloods 10 minutes, cervical smears 30 minutes, smoking cessation 20 minutes) and because of the skill mix within the team (different  team members do different procedures) 

· You can also order your prescriptions using the practice website
APPOINTMENT REMINDERS BY TEXT
In order to reduce the number of DNAs (did not attends)  our appointment system is now sending automatic texts reminders at 1pm to remind you of an appointment the following day.  If  would like to use this service please check that we have your current mobile phone number on your records.   It is important that you notify us if you change your mobile phone number.

If you would prefer to opt out of this facility can you please let us know and we will amend your records.  
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WEIGHT LOSS SUPPORT GROUP 

One item on the Patient Participation Group Action Plan is to support patients with managing their weight.    We now have about 10  people attending the weight loss support group. It is held every Friday morning at 9.30am   If you would like more information about this please speak to Laura Beattie or Jayne Reed  at the practice.
CHAPERONE POLICY

All patients are entitled to have a chaperone present for any consultation, examination or procedure if you would like one.  We have trained members of staff who can act as chaperones, or you may wish to bring a family member or friend.

Wherever possible we would ask you to request a chaperone when you book your appointment so that arrangements can be made and your appointment not delayed in any way.  If you decide during your appointment that you would like a chaperone, we may need to ask you to wait while we arrange this, or reschedule your appointment if a chaperone is not available.

Your healthcare professional may also require a chaperone to be present for certain consultations, in accordance with our chaperone policy.  If you would like to see this policy, or have any questions or comments regarding this please contact the Practice Administrator. 

RETURN OF EQUIPMENT

If you have been issued equipment by the Physiotherapy Department or JELS can you please ensure that this is returned to the supplier rather than bringing it in to the surgery.  Because of infection control reasons we are not allowed to arrange collection of returned items from the practice. 

ARTWORK AT THE SURGERY

We have had very positive feedback about the artwork we have displayed in the corridor at Bellingham Surgery over the last 12 months.  If you are a local artist and would like the opportunity to display your work at the surgery could you please discuss this with Jayne Reed. 

HEARING AID SUPPORT SERVICES

Anne Shilton from Action on Hearing Loss is running a monthly clinic at Bellingham Surgery to help with maintenance of NHS hearing aids.  She is here on the 2nd Monday of every month  (10.30-12.30).  Anne can:

· Provide new batteries or tubing for NHS hearing aids

· Give advice on how to look after and fit your aids & keep them working to their full potential.

She will not be able to test your hearing and can only help with NHS provided hearing aids. 

If you would find this useful (rather than travelling to Hexham) please book an appointment with our receptionist  (01434 220203).  Her sessions in 2014 are Monday 10 February, 10 March, 14 April, 

12 May,   9 June, 14 July, 11 August, 8 September, 13 October, 10 November & 8 December. 
CONTACTING THE OUT OF HOURS SERVICE

There is now only one number you need to know – NHS 111

When you ring  111  the call will be answered by a team of fully trained call advisers, who will ask questions to assess the symptoms and give appropriate healthcare advice or direct you to the local service that can help you best.  Depending on the reason for calling and when the call is made this may be:



Telephone advice 









GP in hours service (ie Bellingham Surgery) 





GP out of hours service  







District Nurses, 
Midwife, 
Pharmacy


A&E, 
999


If the surgery is closed & you need to be seen by a GP,  NHS 111 will connect you to the out of hours service &  they will arrange an appointment for you at Hexham.  If necessary they could arrange a home visit by the out of hours doctor.

Calls to NHS 111 are free from landlines and mobile phones.

REQUESTS  FOR HELP FROM PATIENTS
NON URGENT TELEPHONE CALLS 

Our phone lines can be very busy from 8.30 – 9.30 on Monday mornings – if you need to ring us on a Monday about something other than booking an appointment, could you please wait until after 9.30 am.  

CANCELLING APPOINTMENTS
We would like to thank patients who call us to cancel their appointments as this means we can then use them for other patients (often at very short notice).  

In recent months DNA (did not attend) rate has  been increasing again – often over 20 per week.  

Could you please let us know if you are unable to attend an appointment so that we are able to allocate the appointment to another patient & also so that we can re-arrange your appointment to a more convenient day & time.  This will help to improve the availability of appointments for all patients as it is impossible to re-book appointment slots when a patient does not inform us in advance that they will not be attending.

If we have mobile phone number it is likely that we  will text you if you DNA.

If you routinely get visits from the Community Nurses and are going to be away, can you contact them on 01434 220383 to arrange a new time for your visit.  They had quite a few problems at Christmas trying to visit patients who were not at home.

PRESCRIPTION REQUESTS
Can you please give us 48 hours notice when ordering your medication – this gives us sufficient time to deal with any queries there may be on your medication list and to get the prescription to your preferred pharmacy.    Please remember that the pharmacy may need to order in the items you require.  

NHS England  care.data Programme
NHS England has commissioned a new data service from the Health & Social Care Information Centre (HSCIC).  Known as care.data, this programme will collect information from all providers of NHS care, including general practices.  By sharing information about the health needs of the population and the quality of the treatments they receive, the NHS can 

· Find more effective ways for preventing or managing illnesses

· Advise local decision makers how best to meet the needs of local communities

· Promote public health by monitoring risks of disease spread

· Map out pathways of care to streamline inefficiencies & reduce waiting times

· Determine how to use NHS resources most fairly & efficiently

· Researchers can identify patterns in disease & the most effective treatment
NHS England & HSICC have sent out a leaflet about this information sharing to every household in England & deliveries in this area took place in early January.
If you are happy for your information to be shared you do not need to do anything.  

If you have any concerns or wish to prevent this from happening, please speak to practice staff or ask at reception for a copy of NHS England leaflet  “How information about you helps us to provide better care”  or look for more information at www.nhs.uk/caredata. 

You have the right to prevent confidential information about you from being shared or used for any purpose other than providing your care, except in special circumstances.  If you do not want information that identifies you to be shared in this way please ask us to document this in your medical record.  This will prevent your information being used other than where necessary by law (eg if there is a public health emergency).
TIME IS RUNNING OUT – if you want to prevent data being collected about you by NHS England through the care.data programme, you need to let us know as soon as possible.  It is expected that data will start to be collected from March 2014.  
